California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

MINUTES

Meeting Number 10







3/7/2006

Meeting called to order at 1:05 with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Parker, D. Dowell, M. Hata, R. Yeung-Lindquist, R. P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Horne, T. Sy,  J. Coots, J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M. Costa, M. Anwar, C. Fisher, D. Hood, P. Kearney, L. Henriques, R. Mena, S. Cox, Z. Billoo, J. Prince, K. Janousek, J. Gordon, H. Harbinger, T. Enders

1.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda 

2.  Approval of minutes


MSP approve minutes

3.  Announcements   

D. Harris announced that the 49er Shops will have funds to allocate to programs as had been available in the past.  Notice was sent to Deans. 

4.  New Business

4.1 MFA in Theater Arts, Option in Dramatic Writing

Joanne Gordon reported that the Theater Arts program is proposing to add an option in Dramatic Writing for their MFA.  The option will prepare people for a variety of writing careers in a burgeoning area including podcasting and video games.  The program will also prepare students to be university and college teachers of dramatic writing.  She reported that the program will fuse all the forces in Theater Arts and will only require additional funds for TAs.

A URC member asked if this proposal was part of an overall strategic plan for the department.  Gordon reported that yes, the department has an enthusiastic new chair who wants to make their program a premier program.  She reported that if the department can offer an option without a lot of new funds and bring in qualified students, they want to do this.  Another member asked if there had been consultation with the English Dept and Gordon reported yes and shared a letter of support from them.

MSP new option.

4.2  Current Enrollment Target, Spring 06 Census Enrollment; CY FTES: Associate VP Enders

Enders shared a handout describing the enrollment planning process for the university as we transition from budget cuts to enrollment growth.  He first shared a graph depicting full-time equivalent enrollment at CSULB from 1949 to 2007.  He pointed out that the graph showed a steady increase in FTES to the 90s where there was then a dip due to big cuts. After that dip, there has been a relatively quick shift from cuts to a growth mode with the projected FTES for 07 being a historic high.  He reported that we now need to be strategic about handling this growth.

Next he shared a graph depicting applications, admission, and enrollment trends for freshmen in fall semesters.  He pointed out that this graph shows there is no lack of demand as applications from 05 reached almost 40,000.  In 05, admissions fell right above 20,000 and enrollment fell just below 5,000.  Next he shared the trends for transfer enrollment.  He pointed out that this graph shows that transfer applications remain at a high level (right around 12,000) but that there is not growth in this area.  He also pointed out that despite an increase in applications, we aren’t seeing growth in enrollment.  He reported that this may be due to Community Colleges needing to cut GE courses because of budget cuts which may have slowed transfers down.  Next, he shared the trends for Post-Baccalaureates.  This includes second Bachelors and credentials.  He pointed out that the trend in this area is a drop off in applications, admissions, and enrollments which is due in part to CSULB not offering second Bachelors any more and a drop in the market for teachers.  For Masters degrees, Enders pointed out that there is a strong number of applicants but not growth in enrollment.

Enders next shared a report on Spring 2006 census.  This shows a big drop in transfers for the current year but Enders reported this is in part due to a big push to increase enrollment last year due to increased funding being made available.  Overall, the census shows a drop in new students and an increase in continuing students.  The census also shows an historic high in unit load.  The 5 year pattern for unit load growth was reported by Enders to be as follows:  2001-11.52, 2002-11.5, 2003-11.56, 2004-11.62, and 2005-11.79.  They are now examining why the average unit load is showing this growth pattern.  Next Enders shared a table showing our performance in meeting FTES targets.  This table shows that we are under 80 FTES from last year but that we are over our target for this year so have met our obligation.

Enders next described a new way to calculate FTE for grad programs.  He said this new formula will not necessarily benefit existing programs but will help with growing programs.  The change is that for grad units, FTE will be calculated at 12 units.  This “rebenched” final enrollment target increases funded FTE from 705 to 823.  The rebenching analysis shows that we need to grow by 611 FTE but that we have a small cushion of 234.  The cushion is important because there is a new funding rule that you must pay back 1:1 for each FTE target you don’t meet.

4.3  Current and Anticipated Fall Application Activity and 06-07 Enrollment Strategy:  Associate VP Enders

Enders shared a table showing growth in application activities for all groups.  Overall, there is a 10% growth in Freshmen applications, 21% for transfers, 24% for graduates with a 13% growth in applications overall.  Enders reported that the growth was in part due to reopening applications to nonimpacted majors and the work of outreach.

Enders reported that to meet or exceed our target, one strategy is to increase summer use.  To do this, a promotional message is being sent to students and additional financial aide is being provided.  Another strategy is to enroll a freshmen class of 4500 which is about 100 over the current year.  Another strategy is to maximize the enrollment of transfers and also to move the on-site self-support Social Work Master’s program to state-support.  Supplemental funds have been provided for nursing and so a strategy must be implemented to meet the nursing supplemental enrollment targets.  Finally, Enders reported that there is a strategy to minimize the effect of the decline in International students.  There has been a decline in this area over the last few years so they are looking at marketing as International students are important for diversity and budget considerations.

A URC member asked if we are the largest campus in terms of FTES and it was reported that CSUF has a larger heard count due in part to their satellite El Toro site.  In terms of the largest single site, CSULB has the highest FTES in system.  A URC member asked if there were many CSUs under target and it was reported that there are 5 campuses under target from 2 to 7%.  

4.4  Future Enrollment planning issues and strategies:  Vice Provost Dowell

Dowell began by saying that he had interviewed 30 job candidates this year and had talked to them all about budget issues.  He said that he had heard many horror stories from these candidates and so can report that compared to other states and CSUs, we are doing well.  If the Governor’s Compact continues, this will also bring some stability.  He reported that summer will be important for enrollment growth so that we need to be aggressive.  Summer growth will also be important for proceeding with our capital plan as the Chancellor has linked these.

In regards to rebenching, Dowell reported that it won’t be helpful in the short term as it brings not additional funding.  In the long run, there will be no additional funding but it will be easier to generate growth for graduate programs.  In regards to the growth required by the Compact, the LAO says the 2 1/2% growth is not reasonable.  Dowell says this is due to flattening in demographics including more students going to Community College.  The Chancellor has said that we can now accept lower division transfers but there is some question as to whether we want to do this.  Lower division transfers may make sense in some areas but not others.

Dowell reported that another issue related to growth has to do with facilities usage.  The Chancellor’s office has said that we are underutilizing our facilities.  Dowell reported that we need to understand our utilization data better.  Usage is calculated based on number of seats and the hours in a day that these could be used.  We are supposed to use 65% of available seats.  Currently, we are bursting at the seams from 9 AM to 3 PM and underutilizing from 4 to 5 PM and on.   Will need to study this because will need to justify new buildings.  The facility issues will be difficult so we need to be smarter about usage.  Overall, he reported that we are captive to state demography and don’t have control over many statewide/systemwide issues.

A URC member asked about Friday/Saturday classes and whether we can find ways to target new students who would attend such classes and increase usage on these days.  Dowell encouraged colleges to do such a market search to examine demand.  He said that some programs are being developed to package MWF classes such as Beach Beginnings which have been moderately successful.  A problem he reported in this area is that while we have software packages to optimize facilities usage, they really don’t take into account student scheduling patterns.

A URC member asked about student housing growth plans and Dowell reported that there is a plan to increase the number of beds available.  He said this would increase our yield rate for freshmen students who live out of our region but yield in this area has been due more to English/Math requirements than housing issues.

A URC member asked about the quality of students we are attracting as we move into a growth mode.  Dowell said that the quality of students has increased with impaction and Maxson’s raising the profile of the campus for freshmen.  He then described our tiered admission policy which includes different admissions criteria for each tier.  Tier 1 students meet the CSU minimum and live in close proximity to CSULB.  The second tier, includes students from local schools with underrepresented student populations.  Tier 3 students are from the rest of California and represent 70% of all applicants.  All of these students are also closer to another CSU.  Tier 4 students are out of state or International students.  Dowell reported that we face a long term dilemma.  If demand keeps increasing with Tier 3 students and so criteria for them keeps increasing, there can be a bigger gap between Tier 1 and Tier 3 students.  He reported that we may need to examine more than just GPA and SAT in admissions but that it isn’t practical to read the 40,000 essays of the freshmen applicant pool.

A URC member asked about tapping into out of state markets and Dowell reported that this may be possible.  Enders cautioned however that we can make a stronger case for taking in International students rather than out of state students.  It would be hard to make a case for why we would take in out of state students over California students.

A URC member asked about summer growth and whether this can best be achieved by moving to a trimester system.  In this model, faculty could teach any 2 of the trimesters.  Dowell reported that the campus hasn’t really examined alternative calendars.  He said that when YRO first came about, there was some discussion but it didn’t really go anywhere.  Enders reported that the idea of dropping our Winter session was not viewed positively.  URC members raised the issues of the impact of increased summer usage on student services and bargaining.  Since faculty don’t get PERS credit for summer teaching, this presents a bargaining issue.

Meeting Adjourned 2:30.

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

